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H e  w a s 
o n c e  a 
major f ig-
ure in Brit-
ish colonial 
politics, the 
governor-
general of 
Canada and 

author of “The Thirty-Nine 
Steps,” which Alfred Hitch-
cock made into a famous film. 
But today the name John 
Buchan prompts no ripples 
of recognition. He is a figure 
from a fast-receding past -- a 
time when dash and daring 
were recognized and revered, 
when Kipling and Stevenson 
were read and remembered.

Perhaps, as we approach 
Monday’s centennial of the 
birth of John F. Kennedy, it 
is time to rediscover Buchan, 
known later in life as Lord 
Tweedsmuir. Surely it is 
time to rediscover his mem-
oir, published in the United 
States under the title “Pil-
grim’s Way.”

This volume, a brisk 336 
pages, was Kennedy’s favor-
ite book. He read and re-
read it, lived by its precepts, 
adopted its worldview. Now, 
100 years after his birth, it is 
easy to see why.

The book has portraits of 
some of the great figures of 
Buchan’s time: Alfred Mil-
ner, Richard Haldane, Ray-
mond Asquith, all stalwarts 
of the British Empire, all but 
forgotten today, especially 
here. It is full of wisdom, 

knowing asides and smart 
perceptions -- like this one, 
which he said Milner, for 
whom Buchan worked as 
assistant private secretary 
in South Africa during the 
Boer War, understood: “The 
drawback to a completely 
rational mind is that it is 
apt to assume that what is 
flawless in logic is therefore 
practicable.”

Buchan’s book is possessed 
of perhaps as many quotable 
insights as any work since 
Alexander Pope -- who, like 
Buchan, viewed mankind as 
“the glory, jest and riddle of 
the world.”

Here are some Buchan 
insights that deserve reflec-
tion in his time (1875-1940), 
as in ours:

I had had a better educa-
tion, came of better stock, 
and had better health than 
most -- these were my sole 
advantages.

Born in Scotland and 
emotionally rooted in its 
seascapes and woodlands, 
Buchan’s progression in life 
was eased by his childhood 
landscape -- plus the fact 
that his father had an enor-
mous library. Surrounded by 
books, he came to worship 
the written word. He under-
stood the most fundamental 
truth of all time, the surpass-
ing value of health and edu-
cation, the gifts that keep on 
giving and that sustain us in 
our passage in the world.

During my four years 
at Oxford I read hard, and 
finished with a consider-
able stock of miscellaneous 

knowledge. That mattered 
little, but the trend which 
my mind acquired mattered 
much.

This is a much-ignored, 
much-ridiculed ethos of edu-
cation, especially today when 
so much emphasis is placed 
on professional training over 
pure education. Training has 
great short-term utility; it 
prepares a young person to 
enter a career. But education 
-- the act of fostering trends 
in the mind, ways of looking 
at a changing world -- has 
enormous long-term utility. 
It prepares the intellect for 

what is unknown rather than 
filling it with what is known.

There are some men whose 
brilliance in boyhood and 
early manhood dazzles their 
contemporaries and becomes 
a legend. It is not that they 
are precocious, for precocity 
rarely charms, but that for 
every sphere of life they have 
the proper complement of 
gifts, and finish each stage so 
that it remains behind them 
like a satisfying work of art. 

This is part of a long medi-
tation on the life of Raymond 
Asquith, son of a prime min-
ister, a glittering young man 

of promise whose death in 
World War I shattered his 
friends, including Buchan, 
and symbolized the end of 
idealism in, and about, the 
Great War.

 It is a reminder, too, of how 
gilded youth sometimes per-
ishes before its time; perhaps 
the young John Kennedy saw 
in Raymond Asquith his own 
brother, Joseph Kennedy 
Jr., destined, or so his fam-
ily thought, for the presi-
dency but for his death as a 
bomber pilot in a secret mis-
sion in World War II. He may 
especially have admired this 
phrase describing Asquith: 
“Debonair and brilliant and 
brave, he is now part of that 
immortal England which 
knows not age or weariness 
or defeat.”

He disliked emotion, not 
because he felt lightly but 
because he felt deeply.

This is another Buchan 
observation about Raymond 
Asquith, one that Ken-
nedy speechwriter Theo-
dore Sorensen employed 
to explain the 35th presi-
dent. Like the elder Presi-
dent Bush, Kennedy offered 
almost no public displays of 
emotion.

Even so, both men were 
moved by deep emotion. 
Though today’s personal-
ized style of politics rewards 
emotion, only a handful 
of American presidents -- 
Andrew Jackson, Abraham 
Lincoln, William McKinley, 
Theodore Roosevelt, Wood-
row Wilson and Bill Clinton 
but few others -- displayed 

public emotion. Those six 
plus one unlikely president, 
the taciturn Calvin Coolidge, 
who lost his son while in the 
White House and who wrote 
to another bereaved father, 
“To Edward Hall, in recollec-
tion of his son and my son, 
who have the privilege, by 
the grace of God, to be boys 
through all eternity.”

The world was undergoing 
mysterious chemical combi-
nations in which no element 
was left unchanged. The 
constituents of society were 
being altered, both in pro-
portion and quality. The old 
economics were going out of 
date, since they were deduc-
tions from a state of things 
which had ceased to be. 

  This reflection on the 
period before World War II 
is apt for every age of great 
change, including our own. 
It reminds us that with great 
peril do we hew to a per-
manently fixed view of the 
world, and it is a great proof 
of the aphorism that follows:

I have small patience with 
the antiquarian habit which 
magnifies the past and belit-
tles the present. It is a vicious 
business to look backward 
unless the feet are set stead-
fastly on a forward road. 

Never a better time to 
remember this than Presi-
dent Kennedy’s centennial. 
Never a better time to redis-
cover Buchan than now.

North Shore native and 
Pulitzer Prize winner David 
M. Shribman is executive 
editor of the Pittsburgh 
Post-Gazette.

Remembering a forgotten man, and his forgotten book
David M. Shribman

Letter to the editor

To the editor:
A few weeks ago I received 

a phone call from my wife 
suggesting that I come to the 
Shalin Liu Performance Cen-
ter in Rockport. A young man 
I knew was the emcee of a 
series of performances high-
lighting talented performing 
art students from the Rockport 
School District. The event 
was part of Rockport Public 
Schools Gives Back. I went to 

the Shalin Liu and in a short 
period of time I had the oppor-
tunity to witness excellent 
theater, literature and music. 
I was very impressed by the 
quality of each performance. 
Were these really just middle 
and high school students?

After viewing many perfor-
mances I walked outside and 
saw activity across the street 
at the Congregational Church. 
There were more Rockport 

students highlighting other 
skills. A group of sixth grad-
ers walked me through their 
decision-making process on 
a very difficult international 
political question. They had 
been taught to look at the 
pros and cons of each alter-
native to help make the best 
“educated” decision. They 
learned that there are conse-
quences of all major decisions 
and understanding of the facts 

is critical. Not only had they 
learned these critical decision 
making skills, but when they 
discussed them with me they 
were confident and looked me 
in the eye when they spoke. 
I visited other tables at the 
Congregational Church being 
manned by Rockport students 
and was equally impressed 
with the maturity, knowledge 
and commitment of all of the 
students.

I was told there were other 
locations with students scat-
tered throughout town, but 
didn’t have the time to visit 
them. I’m sure I would have 
been equally impressed.

My wife and I recently 
moved to Rockport from a 
small village, outside of Syra-
cuse, N.Y. We raised our four 
children there and all received 
an excellent education. We 
both view education as a 

critical component of a vibrant 
community.

My thanks to the Rockport 
School District administra-
tion, teachers, parents and of 
course the students for hold-
ing Rockport Public Schools 
Gives Back. We as a commu-
nity should feel proud of our 
school district and its quality 
students.

BEST REGARDS
Jerry Sharfstein

Rockport Public Schools give back
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The study of how the cli-
mate changes is a valid topic 
of science marked by a long 
history of scientific inquiry. 
It is clear from reading news 
accounts every day, how-
ever, that “climate change” 
has become the “religion” 
of many people, including 
some scientists. For these 
people, the historical sci-
entific method for studying 
physical phenomena doesn’t 
apply to climate change. This 
becomes obvious when you 
compare the characteristics 
of scientific inquiry to those 
of religions.

Science is based on a com-
munity of investigators con-
ducting their own research, 
sharing it with others and 
working toward a consensus 
about the facts. A scientist 
refuses to accept results on 
authority. In fact, as Thomas 
Huxley, a famous British biol-
ogist of the 19th century said 
“skepticism is the highest 
duty of a scientist, blind faith 
the one unpardonable sin.” 
Religion demands belief, sci-
ence requires disbelief.

Climate change demands 
belief .  The “science is 
settled” and anyone who 
dissents is a “denier,” a 

derogatory term stolen from 
the description of the evil 
people who deny the Holo-
caust. So, not allowing dis-
sent leads to blind faith, the 
“one unpardonable sin” in 
scientific study.

The famous scientist and 
author Michael Crichton was 
one of the first observers 
to identify environmental-
ism in general, and climate 
change in particular, as a 
religion. In a meeting with 
the Commonwealth Club of 
San Francisco in 2003, he 
said, “Today, one of the most 
powerful religions in the 
Western world in environ-
mentalism. ... Increasingly, it 
seems facts aren’t necessary 
because the tenets of envi-
ronmentalism are all about 
belief. It’s about whether 
you are going to be a sin-
ner, or saved. Whether you 
are going to be one of the 
people on the side of salva-
tion, or on the side of doom. 
Whether you are going to be 
one of us, or one of them.”

A good example of what 
happens to perceived cli-
mate change non-believers, 
or infidels, is Bret Stephens, 
a newly hired columnist for 
the New York Times. He was 
previously employed by The 
Wall Street Journal and won 
the Pulitzer Prize in 2013 for 

his commentary. He pub-
lished his first column for 
the Times, titled “Climate of 
Complete Certainty,” a few 
weeks ago. 

In his column, Stephens 
made several points that, 
on their face, would not be 
controversial in discuss-
ing a “normal,” science-
based topic. His primary 
theme was that it is absurd 
to blindly support climate 
change without listening to 
both sides of the argument. 
For example, he said global 
“warming is indisputable” ... 
as is the human influence on 
that warming. Much else that 
passes as accepted fact is 
really a matter of probabili-
ties. That is especially true of 
the sophisticated but fallible 
models and simulations by 
which scientists attempt to 
peer into the climate future. 
To say this isn’t to deny sci-
ence. It is to acknowledge it 
honestly.”

The strong reactions of 
some readers of the New 
York Times, all members of 
the climate change church, 
was unbelievable, so much so 
that their actions made the 
national news for the next 
several days. Although not 
true, as confirmed in his com-
ments above, in these read-
ers’ views, Stephens column 

committed the mortal sin of 
“denying” climate change. 
Stephens received a mas-
sive amount of hate emails 
and tweets from Twitter 
trolls. “When is the Times 
going to get rid of you?” was 
one of the milder examples. 
“The ideas ppl like @Bret-
StephensNYT espouse are 
violently hateful & should 
not be given a platform by 
@NYTimes” was like many 
that espoused that Stephens 
should be shut down by the 
paper. Many of the other 
comments can’t be quoted in 
a family newspaper.

Another common theme of 
these people was to order a 
subscription boycott of the 
Times. “Each and every one 
of us should fully boycott the 
NY Times. Their actions are 
inexcusable. You cannot be 
an ostensible paper-of-record 
and allow a science denier to 
spread propaganda.”

The most far-reaching 
reaction of readers was 
to create a petition on the 
change.org site, asking the 
Times to fire Stephens. It 
had 25,000 signatures soon 
after the column was pub-
lished and continues to grow.

Paul Krugman is a fel-
low Times columnist who 
is a member of the climate 
change church. He has said 

in one of his columns, “may 
you be punished in the after-
life for being a denier. Denial 
is an almost unforgivable 
sin.”

While Michael Crichton 
was among the first to point 
out the implications of the 
climate change religion, 
many other qualified observ-
ers joined him. Dr. Richard 
Lindzen of MIT said “a sur-
prisingly large number of 
people have concluded that 
all that is giving meaning 
to their lives is saving the 
planet by reducing their car-
bon footprint. People with no 
other source of meaning in 
their lives will defend their 
religion with jihadist zeal.” 
He believes that the conse-
quence is flawed science, 
which then results in cata-
strophic public policy.

Even the former head of 
the EPA in the Obama admin-
istration, Gina McCarthy, 
agrees with the “religion” 
idea. Speaking to the Demo-
crats in the California state 
Senate earlier this year, she 
said, “The challenge I think 
we have is for some reason 
climate change has become 
a religion — a politically 
induced religion instead 
of science fact that now we 
have to embrace and move 
forward on.”

George Cardinal Pell is 
an Australian prelate of the 
Catholic Church, based in 
the Vatican. He also shares 
the concept of the climate 
change religion. He said, 
in disagreeing with Pope 
Francis’ stand on climate 
change, “In the past, pagans 
sacrificed animals and even 
humans in vain attempts 
to placate capricious and 
cruel gods. Today they 
demand a reduction in CO2 
emissions.”

Michael Crichton con-
cluded his analysis with the 
following statement, with 
which I agree. “Because in 
the end, science offers us 
the only way out of politics. 
And if we allow science to 
become politicized, then we 
are lost. We will enter the 
internet version of the dark 
ages, an era of shifting fears 
and wild prejudices, trans-
mitted to people who don’t 
know any better. That’s not 
a good future for the human 
race. That’s our past. So, it’s 
time to abandon the religion 
of environmentalism, and 
return to the science of envi-
ronmentalism, and base our 
public policy decisions firmly 
on that.”

Anthony J. Marolda is a 
physicist and resident of 
Annisquam.  

Climate change: Science or religion?
Anthony J. Marolda

Courtesy photo

8   Saturday, May 27, 2017   GLOUCESTER DAILY TIMES www.gloucestertimes.com


